The Friends of St Nicholas' Chapel, King's Lynn

Minutes of the Fifteenth Annual General Meeting

held on Wednesday 7th June 2017, at 7pm in the Chapel.

Present : there were 27 ‘Friends’ present, including 8 members of the Committee – Adrian Parker, Richard Jarvis, Brian Chase, Paul Richards, Roger Edwards, Malcolm Bailey, Nick Balaam and Liz Pye.
1.  Apologies were received from John Martin, Ken and Barbara Vincent.
2.   Minutes 2016
An omission by the Chairman meant that copies of the 2016 minutes were not available, and will be circulated by email.
3.   Treasurer’s Report and 2015-16 Accounts 
The report and accounts for 2016-17 had been circulated beforehand with the AGM Notice, and were tabled for adoption following the independent examination. In the General Fund, Richard Jarvis noted that the year had opened with the acquisition of the piano for the Chapel, almost entirely funded by generous donations.  Since then there had been a steady increase of income over expenditure, largely due to the Friends providing bar facilities at concerts. The membership was steady, but not increasing. If the Chapel was not successful in attracting ticketed concerts our income would fall noticeably, so the transfer of all NSO concerts to the Corn Exchange for the next 12 months was a matter of concern.
The General Account is £ 7,043.90   and the Bells Account is £ 2,870.98
The Treasurer recommended no change in the subscription, which the meeting accepted. He recommended that up to £500 be reserved in the Bells account for expenses arising from further educational sessions as requested by the town centre primary schools, which was agreed.
Adoption of the Accounts: proposed by Leanne Bailey and seconded by Liz Pye, and Agreed 
4. Bells repair
The chairman confirmed that the completion and evaluation reports and financial detail had been submitted to the HLF on 1st June; a small final grant would be paid by the HLF once they were satisfied with the reports. The project had begun with the Friends taking self-funded action to demount the bells before the main works contract took control of the site, and the subsequent successful grant award in March 2015 allowed us to commission the repair work. The bells were rehung on 22-23 August 2015, and bells information was in the main visitor display in September 2015. Most of the further information work, in the ‘Discover More’ booklet and the display board by the tower, and the educational work has come to fruition in the past 6 months.
A discussion occurred about the schools music sessions, and the chairman reported the very positive feedback, and the request by both schools (and two more) that it should be repeated. Heather Bolt and her volunteers were thanked and members were supportive. If funds are needed from the Bells account, it could not run for long without some contribution from the schools and further donations; it was suggested that the Parish Fund should be asked to contribute.
5.  Reredos

The chairman reported that Polly Saltmarsh had submitted her initial report on the condition of the painted canvas panels within the reredos niches, and the likely measures for their repair and conservation. Generally those in poorer condition were on the left, including the patterned panel which is 40% detached, but all had some edges unstuck and minor loss of paint, and all were dirty.  They had been glued directly to the stone behind, and were stiff with gesso preparatory coats.  She recommended that experimental trials would be needed to re-glue the panels and smoothe their wrinkles and detached areas, but restoration and cleaning should be successful, and to leave the present varnish coat.  However she did not comment on the painted stonework surrounds, and recommended a separate stonework conservator’s report was necessary before any action on the canvases.
Cost estimates had been given, of £2,580 for the trial work, and £7,000 for restoration of the paintings plus accommodation etc costs, amounting to about £12,500 in all.  In addition she had assessed the two sections of painted boards which are beside the altar on the lower part of the reredos, and these could be a further £7000.
The chairman asked Liz Pye to comment and she commended the report and thought that flattening the canvases would be problematic. She recommended that the next step should be a stonework inspection, and to identify any source of damp.

After discussion including possible grant sources, the meeting agreed to the priority given to this project; and to the Friends paying for a stone conservator’s inspection; and investigation of any dampness in the East wall.
6.  Chairman’s report
The Chairman had given his Annual Report for the past year in the Newsletter, and amplified some of the points.  There is a need for the CCT to start discussing how the Chapel might be managed from next March – Peter Aiers (regional director) to be invited.  The publication of ‘Discover More’ is the outcome of three years of interpretation work by Kate Parker, Liz Pye and Paul Richards, to whom we owe sincere thanks.  A recent discussion with CCT about the Friends’ website had concluded that the CCT was now convinced that its own rebuilt website could be accessed easily and should contain all events information, entered by their staff; accordingly we shall seek to redesign our own site for our purposes, with the HLF money which was allocated.  Information is emerging on the operating costs at each CCT site, which is an immense step forward for targeted local fund raising.  He thanked the committee and stewards for their efforts this year, which had been so much more worthwhile.
7. Election of Officers and Committee for 2015-16.
No further nominations had been received. It was agreed that Adrian Parker should continue as Chairman, and Richard Jarvis as Treasurer.  Seven other members of the Management Committee were elected en bloc, namely -   Brian Chase, Nick Balaam, Malcolm Bailey, John Martin, Elizabeth Pye, Paul Richards, and Roger Edwards.  
The chairman expressed his thanks to the committee members, and also to Leanne Bailey who has continued to act as Membership Secretary and the Editor and distributor of the Newsletter.  Members who are stewards were thanked for their involvement every week, which was essential for the Chapel to be open. 

The Chairman reported that there were 107 members.

Discussion
There followed a discussion session on the Friends as a focus for all volunteers, and what should be offered as social events and to raise funds. 
It was noted that the NSO has moved all its concerts in the next 12 months to the Corn Exchange: we do not know why – we think in some cases it is to do with stage size, but not adverse hiring charges.  Positive promotion of the Friends was suggested, in the library, in Your Local Paper, and through KLFM radio. We need to enhance and again reprint the Friends leaflet; we should press it on local user organisations and encourage individual and corporate membership;  also hand it out at concerts.
The meeting finished at 8.30 pm.  

08.06.2017.
